THE FRIENDS OF THE TRAP GROUNDS

 Minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 19 March 2013

at St Margaret’s Institute, Polstead Road, Oxford

1. Introduction: Alan Allport, in the Chair, welcomed approximately 25 people to the sixth Annual General Meeting. Eleven apologies for absence were noted. A quorum was confirmed to be present.

2. Minutes of the AGM held on 27 March 2012 were unanimously approved.

3. Progress Report: Committee members reported on work done in the previous 12 months in accordance with a five-year management plan for the management of the site for wildlife, recreation, and education. Wildlife conservation work included the creation of new areas of meadow, to encourage wildflower diversity and hence insect diversity; the installation of six bird boxes and six bat boxes; the planting of 75 berry-bearing trees for wintering birds; and the extension of Heron Swamp to encourage dragonflies and other fresh-water invertebrates. Projects to enhance recreation focused on improving access from the south with a new footbridge; improvements to the bird-hide screen; and continued efforts to clear dangerous rubbish. Educational activities included support for the after-school Nature Club at Phil & Jim Primary School (January–July) and for Oxford University studies in environmental management and field studies of reptiles and amphibians.  A full report is appended to these minutes.
4. Financial Report: Total income in 2012 was £3,258 (including a one-off donation of £2,000 allocated to the purchase of a vandal-proof tool shed). Expenditure totalled £3,398. The bank balance at 31/12/2011 was £4,035 (since when, £2,852 had been spent on conservation work, including £2,400 for the shed).
5. Appointment of New Committee: Offers to serve for the coming year were unanimously approved: from Alan Allport, Tom Evans, Norman Gregory, Linda Losito, Boyd Roberts, Catherine Robinson, Martin Townsend, and Diane Wilson. Retiring members Caroline Jackson-Houlston and Peter Higgins were thanked for their valued service over many years.
6. Future Plans: A comprehensive survey of the wildlife on the Trap Grounds will be conducted over the next two years, using both amateur and professional recorders. Conservation work (subject to the approval of Oxford City Council) will include measures to prevent the drying out of the main reedbed and the encroachment of reeds into the main pond; and the creation of a kingfisher nesting-bank, with the enhancement of suitable habitat, to the north-west of Tim’s Pond. A full list is appended.
7. After a break for refreshments, Boyd Roberts gave an illustrated talk about the Pond Life of the Trap Grounds.

Catherine Robinson
(Hon. Secretary, The Friends Of The Trap Grounds)

March 2013

FRIENDS OF THE TRAP GROUNDS: thTHEACCOUNTS 
1 JANUARY 2012 – 31 DECEMBER 2012
(corresponding figures for 2011 are shown in brackets)
INCOME




    £

Donations, inc. £2000 for shed   

    3,120.00
(£1,448)


Sales of cards & booklets


         88.00
(£799)

Miscellaneous




         50.00
(£40)

Total income



          
  £3,258.00
(£2,633)

EXPENDITURE

Contractor (pond creation, land clearance)
   1,140.00
(£778)



 

Tools & materials (bird hide, footbridge)
      571.36
(£500)

New management plan


      500.00

Oxford Conservation Volunteers
  
      400.00 
(£400)

Tree surgeon




      400.00
(£200)

Miscellaneous (website, subscriptions, etc.)
      155.94
(£150)


   

Printing of cards



        97.98 
(£221)

Stationery, general printing, postage

        70.18
(£63)

Wildflower seeds



        62.70
      

Total expenditure


              £3,398.16
(£2,843)



Bank balance at 01.01.2012

               £4,175.68

Income




   3,258.00


Expenditure




   3,398.16


Bank balance at 31.12.2012

              £4,035.52
Expenditure since 1 January 2013: 
               £2,852.00 (inc. £2400 for tool shed)

Current bank balance (19 March 2013):         £1,183.52

Notes to the accounts

Excluding the one-off donation of £2,000 for the tool shed, donations were slightly down on the previous year’s total. Income from the sale of greetings cards was much less than in 2011, in the absence of a new set of cards. The Saturday morning bookstall, which in previous years has raised anything from £300 to £600, was not held at all, owing to consistently bad weather.
THE FRIENDS OF THE TRAP GROUNDS

PROGRESS REPORT TO THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING, 19 MARCH 2013 

INTRODUCTION
The Friends of the Trap Grounds have three fundamental objectives, enshrined in the constitution: to manage the Trap Grounds for nature conservation, education, and recreation. Over the past year your committee has continued its efforts to fulfil all three of these objectives. But before reporting on this work, we should record our warm thanks:

· First, to all the volunteers who have helped with our practical work over the past year – not least one fine day in October, when the BBC Countryside File camera crew was filming on site. Volunteers raked the recently mown meadow so energetically that by the time the crew were ready they had to ask us to put the hay back so that they could film us doing it again.

· Second, to everyone who has supported our work with their annual financial contributions, which enable us to pay for professional work by contractors and for the indispensable assistance of the Oxford Conservation Volunteers (OCV), who have done stalwart service yet again. Particular thanks are due for a very generous donation from an anonymous supporter to pay for a steel tool shed which has made our practical work easier and more efficient. 

· Also to Oxford City Council’s Parks And Open Spaces Department for mowing the meadows and continuing the battle with the Giant Hogweed. 

· And to two members of our committee who are retiring. First, Caroline Jackson-Houlston, who has edited and updated our Wildlife booklet year after year and has been an invaluable expert adviser on all aspects of nature conservation. Also Peter Higgins, whose wise and humane guidance and practical support have been appreciated over many years. 

· The committee needed expert advice on many areas, and so – as authorised by our constitution – we co-opted two new members, Boyd Roberts and Tom Evans.

NATURE CONSERVATION 

1. Wildlife reports
· Wildlife in Britain had a very tough year. In the wettest summer in 100 years, insects, insect-eating birds, and flowering plants were particularly hard hit. Despite this, we had some notable successes: in late summer the meadow was alive with butterflies – especially the ‘Browns’ – Gatekeeper, Meadow Brown, Marbled White, Small Heath, Speckled Wood, as well as Skippers and Commas. 

· The kingfisher was in daily residence around the new pond by the observation screen, all through the autumn. Water Vole was also reliably sighted there. 

· At least three species of dragonflies were seen egg-laying: Southern Hawkers, Common Darters, and Azure Damselflies. 

· Some reptiles, especially Slow-worms, did well. Under one mat eleven Slow-worms were seen basking together, including young! Common Lizards also bred on the site 

· Water Rails are still reliably reported to be present in the Reed Bed.

· Wintering birds: Waxwing, Redwing, and a Firecrest were sighted. 

2. Working for Wildlife

· We cleared, mowed, and raked an increased area of meadow, to encourage wildflower diversity and hence insect diversity.
· Four new bird boxes were constructed by David Max, for tits, tree-creeper, etc., and two large Tawny Owl nesting boxes were constructed by Nigel Cannard. 

· Bat boxes, damaged by woodpeckers, were taken down. Six new reinforced ones constructed by Mick Winter were installed in the Sycamore Glade. 

· A complete hedge was planted along the school fence: 65 young trees, mostly berry-bearing species for hungry wintering birds – including Crab Apple, Rowan, Bullace, Spindle-berry, Holly, Hawthorn, Buckthorn, and Dog Rose; and in the Sycamore Glade, a further ten, including Guelder Rose and Alder. 
· We have extended the watery area of Heron Swamp, out beyond the over-shading willows into the sunshine in the Sycamore Glade. The aim is to encourage waterside plants, Dragonflies, and other fresh-water invertebrates. 
ACCESS AND RECREATION 
1. Access from the south-west corner 
· We commissioned OCV to design and build a footbridge with a hand-rail across the ditch at the southern end of the path between the railway and the school fence in August 2012. 
· At the opposite end of that path, the bank has been excavated to improve access for wheelbarrows and is currently being planted with flowering trees, snowdrops, etc.

· Leaning Goat Willows, overhanging and obstructing the path towards the south-west exit, have been cleared away.

2. Main pathway across the Trap Grounds. 

· At the end of the boardwalk we created a new raised path, heading south into the Sycamore Glade. We hope this will increasingly become the main route across the site, thus diverting casual visitors away from the bird-hide screen.

3.  Bird-hide screen.

· We have added another panel to the screen, built a bench, opened up larger viewing windows, and installed a kingfisher perch in the middle of the pond – just in time to watch the kingfisher, all through the autumn. The hide and bench were designed and built by Oxford Conservation Volunteers. 

4. Frog Lane and north bank of Swan Pond

· Some (heavily ivy-clad) willows were leaning at a dangerous angle over the path, so they have been pollarded. 
5. We have continued the never-ending task of clearing broken glass and other hazards, for the safety of children, dogs, and everyone. Likewise the continuing war on brambles, to keep the paths and meadows open. 
EDUCATION 
· Owing to the appalling weather last year we had to cancel two of our annual events: the spring Birdsong Walk and the midsummer Glow-worm Expeditions. 
· Owing to staffing problems, from September 2012 we had to temporarily suspend the after-school Nature Club which we had been running in conjunction with Phil & Jim Primary school. We hope it can recommence later this year. 
· Groups of students from the University of Oxford are using the Trap Grounds for field studies of reptiles and amphibians; and as a case study in environmental management.
FUTURE PLANS
Updated Management Plan and overall strategy.

As of January 2013 we have a new, updated Management Plan, written, like its predecessor, by Martin Townsend. Subject to the approval of the City Council, it will guide all our actions over the coming five years. To quote from the new Plan: “The existence of such good-quality habitat and noteworthy species in an urban setting affords a great opportunity for recreational appreciation of wildlife and formal educational activities. The measures proposed are designed to strike a balance, i.e. encouraging these activities while at the same time maintaining and enhancing the habitats so that a wide variety of species can thrive.” 

To strike this all-important balance between wildlife and public access, our overall strategy is to keep some parts of the site relatively free of human disturbance, and to encourage the majority of our visitors to concentrate on a limited – but still very varied – set of footpaths across the centre. We have opened up and maintained a main access corridor, a zigzag running right across the site from NE to SW: from the canal towpath entrance along Frog Lane; then south along the Boardwalk, into the Sycamore Glade, and on into the Foxglove Meadow. From the southern end of the boardwalk the footpaths divide, offering several different routes. For those who want to continue beyond the meadow, this main access corridor then carries on into the SW corner, and out along the acoustic fence behind the primary school. (There are of course other minor, more circular paths, and these will remain open.) 

In this way, we hope, comparatively large areas in the NW and SE of the site may be relatively less disturbed by the many dog walkers, joggers, family groups, etc., who come through, while still being available for enjoyment by bird watchers and other nature lovers. The main Reedbed in the east, and the woodlands in the north and west, can thus become sanctuaries for nesting birds and other easily disturbed wildlife, while the more open and accessible parts can be happily enjoyed by everyone – including the butterflies. 

Wildlife Survey

We are planning a comprehensive survey of the wildlife on the Trap Grounds. Detailed records of plants and animals go back well over 30 years and are regularly updated in our booklet, ‘The Wildlife of the Trap Grounds’. However, some of these records are now quite old, and not all types of wildlife are equally well covered. So we are hoping to conduct a thorough new survey over the next two years, using both amateur and professional recorders, to give us a full picture of the species to be found on our truly remarkable and diverse reserve. 

Conservation work in 2013
We plan conservation work in five main areas in 2013/14 (subject to the approval of the city council’s Parks And Open Spaces department). 

1. In the Meadow areas, we need to continue with the control and uprooting of brambles, and hand-pulling of the invasive Golden Rod and Michaelmas Daisy. 

2. The Reedbed is being gradually invaded by willows, and if left to itself would slowly dry out and revert to willow carr (or woodland). We shall be monitoring the spread of willows, as well as the tendency of the reeds to encroach into the Swan Pond, and will take action as needed. 
3. In the Sycamore Glade, the newly dug extension of the wetlands is still looking very rough and bare. We aim to have finished sculpting the edges of the new pool soon, and then to encourage the growth of sun-loving, waterside plants around it. If we are successful, in a few years’ time this whole area should be green and beautiful - and swarming with dragonflies. 

4. Tim’s Pond beside the observation screen still needs some further screening, to reduce disturbance by passers-by and encourage wildlife.

5. A new Kingfisher Pool. To the NW of Tim’s Pond, beyond the small reedbed, is an area of sedge fen which has become degraded by drying out and over-shading. In the early autumn, if and when water levels permit, we plan to create a new, sunny pool here. Encouraged by the presence of Kingfishers last year, we hope to extend the habitat suitable for them. In addition, spoil will be built up on the far (NE) bank to create a two-metre-high kingfisher nesting-bank. 

Lastly, there is the never-ending challenge of litter. With increased visitor numbers, we find ourselves constantly picking up discarded cans and bottles. We urge everyone, when walking round the Trap Grounds, to take a plastic bag with them and pick up any cans and bottles lying around. 
Alan Allport (Chair, The Friends of the Trap Grounds)

 March 2013 
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